NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

FEBRUARY 7, 2008
ALBUQUERQUE, NM
I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, February 7, 2008
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, February 7, 2008.  Board members present were: David Baland, Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, Caroline Benavidez, and James Miyagishima.  Staff members participating were: Retha Coburn, Interim Co-Acting Superintendent; Linda Lyle, Interim Co-Acting Superintendent; Carolyn Vick, Director of Student Support Services, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests.
IV. Announcements – Comments

Alicia McAninch – wished everyone a good morning and stated that it is good to be at the ECP.  She stated that she has been working on several things and has attended several functions on campus since the last regular meeting.  In December she attended the Christmas program that was performed by the Alamogordo campus students.  She also helped the Leadership Team prepare and serve breakfast to the Alamogordo campus staff.  She stated the breakfast was very well received and appreciated by the staff.  She stated that she is working on the New Mexico AER Conference, which will be in a couple weeks.  She stated that the conference has a very good slate of presenters this year, including Regent Caroline Benavidez.    

Caroline Benavidez – wished everyone a good morning and stated that she is also happy to be at the ECP for this meeting.  She stated that she has been working on a workshop for Parents of Blind Children, for the NFB, which includes a speaker from the national organization who is the parent of a blind child.  She stated that a lot of hard work has gone into this workshop and she is hoping that they get a good turnout of parents.  The workshop is scheduled for March 1, 2008.  Flyers will be sent to parents and schools throughout the state.  
David Baland – wished everyone a good morning and thanked the regents for the work that they have done since the last meeting.  He stated that he has been very busy and regretfully has not been able to conduct a great deal of school business.  
Christine Hall –  wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that at the end of the 2007 year she had the opportunity to attend the Getting in Touch with Literacy Conference.  She was pleased to see that NMSBVI was well represented with 5 staff attending.  She stated that it was a wonderful conference, and provided enlightenment on the education of blind children.  She stated that she is happy that Regent Benavidez and other educators are on the committee for the Parents of Blind Children seminar.  Having looked at the agenda it appears that it will be a wonderful seminar and hopes that everyone can attend if they get a chance.  She stated that she is working on the New Mexico NFB Convention which will be in April 2008.  
James Miyagishima – wished everyone a good morning  He stated that he was very happy to be able to attend the NMSBVI Christmas Party on the Alamogordo campus and had a wonderful time.  He stated that he was very saddened to hear of the death of Adrian Guerrero.  Adrian was a very important influence in the lives of many youth in Otero County, was a friend and supporter of NMSBVI for many years, and will be greatly missed.   
V. Input

A. Public Input.  

There was no one present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no revisions or questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Special Meeting of December 12, 2007.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of December 12, 2007 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Linda Lyle stated that she apologizes for the late submission of the Superintendent’s Report.  She stated that she has been out of the office taking care of urgent family business and was unable to get the report done earlier.  She stated that in addition to the Superintendent’s Report she would like to add that she had a conversation with Joe Kupfer, our contract lobbyist, and his wife regarding the ongoing legislative session.  She stated that the Kupfer’s reported that our capital outlay money for the Watkins Education Center renovation is moving through the legislative process.  While the legislature has been shaving money off of different bills this session, they have not touched our funding request, and so it remains intact to this point.  She stated that there are several smaller bills that are going through, that are sponsored by individual legislators, for capital funds for other projects at our school.  These include HVAC system work, ADA compliance work, alarm and fire suppression systems, etc.  All of these projects are on the Alamogordo campus.  She stated that if any of those funds get generated we will have leeway on how the funds are used, as long as the funds are used for capital projects.  She stated that we have an additional, non-recurring, $10,000.00 that is going through, and is sponsored by Representative Gloria Vaughn.  These funds are specific to the Low Vision Clinic.  She stated that the biggest piece of information that was shared by the Kupfers is regarding a conversation that Retha Coburn and she had.  She stated that they are interested in going to the Department of Higher Education, after the legislative session, and talking to them about the status of our quasi-endowment fund, the actuarial study that was done, and our desire to formulate a plan to obtain operational dollars for NMSBVI.  She stated that she feels that it is critical that we begin this discussion now so that as our quasi-endowment funds get depleted we are not put into a position where we have to look at decreasing programs due to lack of funding.  The Kupfer’s have taken the information regarding the quasi-endowment fund and the actuarial study and have already began to talk with members of the legislature regarding this issue.  Representative Rick Miera has already stated that he would like to meet with us regarding this issue in early summer, and wants to explore establishing a funding formula for the two special schools in the State of New Mexico.  She stated that the Kupfers report that they have been hearing a rumor that more than 20 years ago there was some adjusting of the land trust allocations that potentially entitles the specialized schools some dollars that they have not received.  This may or may not be true, but the Kupfers are keeping their eyes and ears open on this issue.  The legislators are going to ask the Land Commissioner to take a look at the history of that fund and conduct a brief audit to see if there is any truth to the rumor.  She stated that she suspects that the rumor is not true, especially in light of Commissioner Lyons commitment to our school to do everything possible for us.  Retha Coburn stated that she would like to express her appreciation to Regent McAninch and Regent Hall for attending the recent Governor’s Summit.  She stated that the presence of our Regents at the summit was very positive communication to the Higher Education Department that NMSBVI does want to be involved.  As our needs increase it is going to be very important that everyone is Santa Fe is aware of our school, and our involvement throughout the state.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Hernandez stated that she does not have anything to add to the presented report, but would like to bring to everyone’s attention the fact that Mark Carter has been selected for the position of Low Vision Coordinator Itinerant.   
B. Monthly Investment Report – Oct., Nov., Dec., 2007.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Reports for October, November, and December, 2007.  She reviewed the December 2007 report as it is the most current.  She stated that the December 2007 report does not reflect an annotation regarding a $500,000.00 withdrawal for that month.  She apologizes for the remission of that information from the December report.  She stated that there is a $539,916.91 difference between the November and December 2007 reports.  The annotation would have indicated that the majority of the difference is due to the $500,000.00 withdrawal.  She pointed out that there is a difference of $953,279.00 between the December 2006 balance and the December 2007 balance.  As of December 2007 we have withdrawn approximately $2 million from the quasi-endowment.  The quasi-endowment is still fighting to keep up with the withdrawals necessary for operational costs.  She stated that the investment market at this time is definitely not assisting our quasi-endowment.  She stated that funds depletion, while not happening at a rapid pace, will happen within the next few years.  David Baland stated that the depletion of the quasi-endowment funds makes it very important that we begin discussions with the state to develop a funding formula for NMSBVI so that we can get more fiscal assistance from the State of New Mexico.  Retha Coburn stated that it is her intention to meet with the Higher Education Department regarding this issue before the next board meeting.  She stated that she is hoping to bring an update on this issue to the board soon. Alicia McAninch noted that the December 2007 report appears to reflect that we did not meet our High Yield Bond target of 2%.  Retha Coburn stated that we actually reduced our High Yield Bond target to 0%.  The funds that were in the High Yield Bonds were moved to Fixed Core Bonds in the hopes that the investment performance would be better.  High Yield Bonds are more risky than Fixed Core Bonds and it was the decision of the Board of Regents to move the funds.
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report –Oct., Nov., Dec., 2007.
Retha Coburn reviewed the December 2007 report as it is the most current.  She stated that for future meetings it will be important that we receive a motion from the board to approve these reports when they are presented.  She stated that this is important as these reports reflect revisions to the budget as needed, and it is important that the board be aware of, and approve the revisions.  Upon reviewing the December 2007 report Retha Coburn stated that this report reflects that all departments are within their approved budgets.  At the end of December 2007 we were through 50% of the fiscal year, and we have utilized 44.54% of our approved budget.  Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the December 2007 Operating Budget/Expense Report, including any revisions.  Discussion was held regarding various aspects of the report.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the December 2007 Operating Budget/Expense Report to include the increased Capital Outlay monies of $88,969.00.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheet – Oct., Nov., Dec., 2007.
Retha Coburn presented the balance sheet for October, November and December, 2007.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:35 a.m. to 10:40 a.m., February 7, 2008
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:35 a.m., Thursday, February 7, 2008, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents Baland, Hall, Miyagishima, McAninch, and Benavidez, Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director, Retha Coburn and Linda Lyle Co-Acting Superintendents.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, David Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:40 a.m., Thursday, February 7, 2008 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, David Baland – aye.
IX. Major Focus – Outreach Program
Linda Lyle and Valerie Tiensvold provided the Board with a brief of four aspects of the ECP program.  These included the Birth to 3 program; redesign of the statewide birth to 3 program; the ECP’s research into Periventricular Leukomalacia (PVL); and the Outreach School Age Mentorship program.
X. Policies & Procedures.


A.
Annual Review of NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution.
John Williams presented NMSBVI Policy 010 for the Board’s annual review.  There have been no revisions to the policy since the last annual review.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the NMSBVI Policy 010 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 150, Alcohol and Drug Free School/Campus/Workplace.


Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 150.  She stated that this revision dramatically shortens the policy by removing all state/federal statue wording and simply references the state/federal statutes in the policy.  Administration does not feel that it is necessary for our policy to repeat what is already in writing elsewhere.  She stated that the previous policy required employees who worked in “safety sensitive” positions to submit to random drug testing.  Administration believes that all employees who work at NMSBVI are in “safety sensitive” positions due to the nature of the school’s work.  Therefore, the policy has been revised to remove the listing of “safety sensitive” positions and now states that all employees of NMSBVI are designated “safety sensitive” and stipulates that the Board of Regents reserves the right at any time to require the submission of blood, breath, or urine samples for testing by an authorized testing laboratory.  This revision also states that drug testing shall be required for all NMSBVI employees prior to being hired.  Veronica Hernandez stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked if the increase in positions eligible for random testing will result in any significant expenditure increase.  Veronica Hernandez stated that it will result in a higher testing cost, but not a significant, worrisome, increase.  President Baland stated that the first paragraph of this policy states that ‘NMSBVI is committed to zero tolerance”.  He asked for clarification on that statement.  Veronica Hernandez stated that any employee who is suspected of substance abuse, and subsequently found to be abusing controlled substances/narcotics through a urinalysis or other drug testing procedure, may be terminated from employment.  She stated that there are state guidelines that are in place that will be followed by NMSBVI regarding legal limits and zero tolerance.  President Baland asked if the increase in staff testing means that we increase the frequency of testing, or just increase the number of staff who will be eligible for random testing.  Veronica Hernandez stated that the pool of staff that are eligible for random testing will be larger as all staff are considered “safety sensitive”.  This does not necessarily mean that the frequency of testing will increase.  Veronica Hernandez indicated that a minor wording correction is needed to the revision that has been provided to the Board.  She stated that the second paragraph under Procedures on page 3 should read “To include hours after the normal work day,”  She stated that this paragraph clarifies that if suspicion exists after the normal work day, there are procedures in place to conduct testing after the normal work day hours.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 150 as presented, with the noted change.  (carried unanimously)

C. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 464, Personnel Preparation Program.


Linda Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 464.  She stated that this policy was reviewed and revised to update it now that the Personnel Preparation Program has been in effect since 2002.  Of note in this revision is information regarding NMSBVI scholarship availability and eligibility; clarification that the scholarship program provides for reimbursement of tuition fees only; as well as various clarifications regarding eligibility and the application process.  Linda Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch asked if we limit the number of scholarships that are available.  Linda Lyle stated that at this time we are not limiting the number of available scholarships.  There may be a time when we need to look at limiting the number of available scholarships.  David Baland stated, that as he understands, school districts that endorse an applicant’s scholarship application must assure that a position is available for that applicant when they have completed the program.  Carolyn Benavidez stated that the school district must assure us that the position will be performing the duties of a TVI or O&M within their district.  David Baland stated that he also understands that this revision now puts some ownership with the student or district by requiring the student or district to pay for books, supplies, and any other expense other than tuition.   Linda Lyle stated that that is correct.  She stated that the third important piece is that the scholarship application process is completely separate from the NMSU application process.  The scholarship application process is through NMSBVI and will allow us to have more information regarding applicants, and more control on the selection process.  Christine Hall asked when this policy would go into effect.  Linda Lyle stated that it will be in effect as soon as it is approved by the Board.   
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 464, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items

A. Natatorium Renovation Update.


Retha Coburn presented an update to the natatorium (pool complex) renovation project.  She stated that she would like to commend Margie Macias, Capital Projects Coordinator, in her efforts to keep this project on track.  She pays very close attention to detail and is ensuring that all issues with the natatorium are addressed before the renovation project begins, rather than having surprises surface after the project begins.  Ultimately this results in monetary savings to the school.  She stated that final drawings and specifications for this project have been received.  We have gone out for bid and received one bid, which was over budget.  During the same time that we went out for bid, and were getting funding approval from the Higher Education Department and Board of Finance, we learned that Senator John Arthur Smith requested that the Attorney General’s Office make a final determination as to the validity of the FY-08 Supplemental Building Renewal & Replacement (BR&R) funds.  Due to the lack of adequate bids and the BR&R issue the project has been delayed.  However, this has allowed us the time to thoroughly review the plans and become very familiar with the project plans, and allowed us time to make a determination of what is best for the project and the school.  She stated that we have approached the sole bidder and asked that they bring their bid down to our budgeted amount.  The sole bidder was not able to meet our request.  She stated that we are able to increase the total budget for the project without having to go back to the Higher Education Department or Board of Finance, because the increase would not be more than 10% of the total project cost.  Our current action includes going back to the sole bidder to have them reduce their bid by approximately $26,000.00, which would bring their bid into alignment with the original budget plus 10%.  That would bring the total project cost to $670,034.20.  Retha Coburn stated that we have not heard from the sole bidder yet on whether they would be able to meet our request.  The sole bidders bid would need to be not more than $610,000.00, which would have to include the current public wage rate, gross receipts tax, and no contingencies.  She stated that she anticipates that the sole bidder will decline the request.  If that does occur we will look to go with Cooperative Educational Services (CES) and ask that National Construction provide a proposal through the CES system.  This has worked in the past as the system goes through a job order contracting process and uses the RS Means system to give a cost for every aspect of the project.  Doing this makes it is easy to identify areas that may need to be revised to bring the project into alignment.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels fairly confident that we will be able to work through this process and get the project moving.  She stated that if we are not able to work through the process, we will need to bring the project back to the Board, the Higher Education Department, and the Board of Finance for increase of the overall budget, or the project will need to be redesigned.  Retha Coburn stated that the Central Receiving Renovation Project has actually come in under-budget, which will assist with the additional costs of the Natatorium Renovation Project.  Retha Coburn asked the Board to approve the use of $36,442.81 of the additional $88,969.00 quasi-endowment withdrawal that was approved by the Board during the Operating Budget/Expense Report – December 2007 agenda item, towards the Natatorium Renovation Project.  David Baland asked if the additional $36,442.81 brings to project cost to $610,000.00.  Retha Coburn stated that the $610,000.00 is only the construction portion of the project.  With the additional $36,442.81 our total project budget would be $670,034.20.  David Baland asked if the $670,034.20 includes the engineering fees.  Retha Coburn stated that the $670,034.20 includes everything and is the amount that was approved by the Higher Education Department and the Board of Finance, and includes every expenditure.  That is the maximum amount that the Higher Education Department and Board of Finance approved for this project.  State statutes do allow us to add 10% of the total approved project cost, if needed.  The current bid of $637,000.00 cannot be accepted because it does not even include the gross receipts tax.  Once gross receipts tax is included the total bid amount will exceed the budget approved by the Higher Education Department and Board of Finance, and the state statute allowable 10% increase.  We are asking the bidder to lower his total bid so that it is under or within the approved budget.  The bidder has not, as of this date, given us his determination.  Retha Coburn stated that what we are asking the Board to do is to revise the approved budget to increase the total budget to $670,034.20, including $36,442.81 which would be moved from the Central Receiving Renovation Project.  David Baland asked what our course of action will be if the bidder cannot revise his proposal to fall within our approved budget.  Retha Coburn stated that at that time we will go through CES.  If CES is not able to bid the project within the approved budget we will have to redesign the entire project.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revised budget for the Natatorium Renovation Project to $670,034.20, which includes $34,442.81 from the Central Receiving Renovation Project.  (carried unanimously)
B. Central Receiving Update.

Retha Coburn presented an update to the Central Receiving Renovation Project.  She stated that this project is currently underway.  The accepted bid received for this project has come in under the approved budget.  The total expected budget is $376.094.45.  We have set aside an additional $17,000.00 as a contingency on this project.  Planning and ordering of materials has begun.  Once all permits are received actual construction will begin.  Project begin date is targeted for February 11, 2008.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions regarding this project.
C. Purchase of School Bus.

Retha Coburn presented a request to proceed with the purchase of a 2009 Thomas Built Saf-T-Liner C2 340TS Wheelchair Conventional School Bus in the amount of $105,646.00.  She stated that the NMSBVI Transportation Manager, Roger Bredy, reports that due to increasing requirements to transport wheelchair students, NMSBVI needs an additional bus capable of long distance road travel, and the flexibility to be able to transport wheelchair students, as required by law, with the most comfort and safety available.  Carolyn Vick briefed the board on the buses that are currently in our fleet, the routes that they currently serve, and the route and student population changes that justify the need for an additional wheelchair bus.  Retha Coburn stated that if the Board has any questions regarding the bus specifications, John Williams has the materials with him and is prepared to answer any questions.  She pointed out that the new bus is a Mercedes Diesel, which has reputation for reliability and is economical to operate.  She stated that the committee that researched this purchase recommendation looked into using the 1993 Bluebird bus as a trade-in on the new bus.  However the trade-in value is very low.  The committee decided to keep the 1993 Bluebird bus as a backup.  Christine Hall asked what the seating capacity is on the new bus.  Carolyn Vick stated that it is a 49 passenger bus and has the flexibility to allow the removal of seats to increase wheelchair capacity.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the board moved to approve the request to proceed with the purchase of a 2009 Thomas Built Saf-T-Liner C2 340TS Wheelchair Conventional School Bus at a price of $105,646.00 through Cooperative Educational Services (CES).   (carried unanimously)

D. 2008-2009 School Year Calendar.

Veronica Hernandez presented the 2008-2009 School Year Calendar for the Board’s approval.  This school year calendar reflects 176 teaching days and 4 in service days.  The school year is scheduled to begin August 12, 2008 and end May 22, 2008.  David Baland asked if the proposed calendar coincides with the Alamogordo Public Schools calendar.  Veronica Hernandez stated that it does coincide with their calendar.  Veronica Hernandez reviewed the contents of the proposed calendar for the Board’s information.  Veronica Hernandez explained that the ECP calendar proposal will be delayed pending identification of the move in date for the new ECP facility.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the board moved to approve the 2008-2009 School Year Calendar, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E. Facility Master Plan.

Retha Coburn stated that NMSBVI has had a facility master plan in place that meets the Higher Education Department requirements.  This master plan was completed in 2001.  However, due to the lack of adequate funding for development of the plan it does not contain supporting information, which makes the master plan ineffective to us when we seek funding for capital projects.  Last year the Board instructed administration to go out for proposal and retain the services of an architectural firm to develop a comprehensive master plan that would be an effective tool for us when we seek state funding for projects.  She states that with a comprehensive facility master we are hoping that we can move into an era where we no longer have to react to a facility related crisis, but will be able to be more proactive with our facilities, and will be able to maximum the potential and longevity of our facilities.  She stated that the services of Dekker, Perich, Sabatini were retained to develop a comprehensive facilities master plan for NMSBVI.  She stated that the plans executive summary and summary of recommended projects and phasing has been provided to the Board for their information.  This is a very small portion of the entire plan.  It is the intention of administration to provide the Board with an electronic copy of the facilities master plan so that everyone can have an opportunity to review it in its entirety.  Linda Lyle introduced Herb Bohannan and Mark Frauenglass from Dekker, Perich, Sabatini, who will brief the Board on the process that they used to develop the facilities master plan.  Mr. Bohannan and Mr. Frauenglass briefed the Board on the facilities master plan developed by Dekker, Perich, Sabatini.  The facilities master plan consists of a facility overview, facility condition assessment, ADA accessibility study, mechanical assessment, electrical assessment, and summary of capital improvement costs, for San Andres Administration, Central Receiving, Sacramento Dorm, Tapia Building, maintenance shop/garage, maintenance office/heating plant, Ditzler Auditorium, Watkins Education Center, Quimby Gym/Pool, Health Services, Bert Reeves Learning Center, Practical Arts/Prevocational, Jack Hall, Superintendent’s residence, Garrett Dorm, North Cottage, South Cottage, and Gazebo.  Mr. Bohannan reported that all buildings are structurally sound, but all buildings require some degree of work to meet code requirements, and to protect the integrity of the structure.  The Board thanked Mr. Bohannan and Mr. Frauenglass for the quality and completeness of the facility master plan that they presented.
F. Civil Rights Oversight Committee.

Linda Lyle stated that during the November 2007 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents she presented a recommendation to not establish a Civil Rights Oversight Committee.  At that time it was felt that we had sufficient committees in place to protect the rights of the population that we serve.  However, after looking at research that is currently being conducted by the ECP into Periventricular Leukomalacia (PVL), which involves some of the ECP students, it is now felt that it would be in the best interest of our students, and NMSBVI, to utilize the assistance of a Civil Rights Oversight Committee.  While the staff of the ECP are very diligent in protecting the rights of our students, it is felt that it would beneficial for us to have an oversight committee involved to ensure that we stay on track, and to sooth any concerns that may arise.   Phillip Sweigert briefed the board on the PVL research project.  This research project will provide a better understanding of PVL, and will help the ECP to provide better services to students with PVL, and will allow us to better advocate for these students when they leave the ECP.  Linda Lyle stated that the research, at this point, does not involve anyone outside of ECP.  Our involvement, both in the classroom and through records review is covered by the releases included in the student enrollment process.  However, as the research progresses and we find a need to bring in outside expertise that do not have the rights to access our student files, or we want to publish our findings, we need to ensure that we are protecting the civil rights of our students, who are the subjects of the research.  She stated that she is not asking that NMSBVI establish a Civil Rights Oversight Committee, but rather she would like to explore, with the University of New Mexico, the possibility of using their oversight system to review anything that we set up and put in place, to make sure that our students are protected.  Caroline Benavidez stated that this research is exciting to her.  She stated that she feels that there are other populations that also need to be explored so that educators have a better understanding of conditions that impact learning, so that they are better able to serve their students.  The preschool level is the best place to begin the understanding process.  Linda Lyle stated that she completely agrees with Caroline Benavidez.  She stated that she wants to make sure that the Board is aware that the ECP will be exploring the possibility of utilizing the expertise of the University of New Mexico Civil Rights Oversight Committee, and the utilization will be directly related to the ongoing research project.  She stated that nothing has happened to date that would warrant the utilization of the oversight committee, but as we move forward with the research there are very conceivably some next steps that would require civil rights oversight.  We just want to make sure that the process to protect the students and the school is in place if needed in the future.  While no motion is needed for this matter, the Board expressed their support of the ECP exploring the utilization of the UNM Civil Rights Oversight Committee to protect the students and NMSBVI during future research into conditions that impact student learning.
G. ECP Project Update.

Linda Lyle stated that Retha Coburn, Margie Macias and herself had an opportunity to visit the ECP construction site and it was very exciting.  The have completed the dirt work and have laid the footings for the foundation.  You can now see the size of the facility and the orientation to the lot.  They are now beginning to bring in the bricks so we will start to see walls go up very soon.  She encouraged any member of the Board who wishes to see the site to stop by her office, pick up a hard hat and go to the site.  The construction crew will be very happy to show the Board around and explain what they are doing.  Once completed, the ECP facility will be the largest building that NMSBVI owns.  She stated that the construction company is attempting to have the facility completed by December 2008, even though the contract calls for a completion date of February 2009.  They are very excited about what they are doing, and who will be occupying the building that they are constructing.  Retha Coburn stated that the construction company seems to have zero tolerance for anything that is not of the highest quality.  She stated that a representative from Dekker, Perich, Sabatini is onsite several times during the week and is watching to ensure that all goes well.  She stated that she feels confident that Dekker, Perich, Sabatini will be on top of any issue that may arise.  Linda Lyle stated that once the walls are up we will have to plan a field trip so that the Board can see what they worked so hard to accomplish.  
H. Student Braille Program Update.


The update on the student Braille program update was conducted during Executive Session due to the reports containing personal identifiable information regarding the students.  In addition to the update provided during Executive Session, Linda Lyle reported that we are in the process of gathering data and collecting documentation in preparation for the April visit by the Department of Justice.  She stated that everything appears to be on track and we continue to move forward.  The students are enjoying the Braille program.  We have a Braille Challenge coming up which will allow the students to push their mastery of Braille.  James Miyagishima asked if we do a Braille challenge between schools.  Alicia McAninch stated that there is a National Braille Challenge, but it is not between schools.  The suggestion of a Braille challenge will be communicated to the South Central Association of Schools for the Blind (SCASB) to see if a Braille challenge can be incorporated during SCASB athletic and narrative arts competitions.   
I. Superintendent Search Update.


Veronica Hernandez provided the Board with an update on the ongoing superintendent search.  Her report indicates that as of January 30, 2008, we have received 22 inquires for the position.  As of January 30, 2008 we have application packages for 5 qualified candidates.  Of the 5 applications received, 3 contain all of the required supporting documents.  The application deadline is February 15, 2008.  Following discussion, the Board identified the following dates for work relating to the superintendent search.  February 29 – Superintendent Search Committee meets in Alamogordo to review application packets.  March 7 – Superintendent Search Committee meets in Alamogordo to conduct interviews if necessary.  Interviews will be limited to qualification clarification.  March 15 – Superintendent Search Committee meets with Board in Albuquerque to present application packets for the highly qualified candidates.  Following the committee’s presentation, the Board will meet to develop candidate interview questions.  During the first week of April the Board will conduct interviews.  If possible, the Board will meet during the later part of the first week of April to identify the successful candidate.  Interview and selection discussion will be held in Alamogordo.
J. Revision to 2007-2008 Board Meeting Calendar.



Discussion on this agenda was incorporated in the Superintendent Search Update 


agenda item.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
B.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.

C.
General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:45 p.m., Thursday, February 7, 2008
(Approved 3/15/08)



(Approved 3/15/08)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

David G. Baland,  President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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